MANORBIER COMMUNITY COUNCIL (MCC)
Meeting of Full Council held at Jameston Village Hall, Jameston
Monday 9 November 2015 – 7.00pm.
DRAFT MINUTES

Public Participation Session was held between 7.00pm and 7.15pm.  
Present: Cllr Ray Hughes (Chair), Cllr Rob Hall, Cllr Ray Hine, Cllr Marcia Kidney, Cllr John Long, Cllr Lynda Parker, Cllr Graham Willcocks and Ian Morris (Clerk and Proper Officer). County Councillor Phillip Kidney was also present.
In line with MCC policy, the Full Council Meeting was taped, using a digital voice recorder, by the Clerk to aid drafting of the Minutes.  
173/15
To receive any apologies for absence: Cllr John Williams and Cllr Terry Williams.
174/15
To receive any declarations of interest: 
Cllr Hine declared a Personal Interest in agenda item 9a (Provision of a defibrillator for MCC’s area).

Cllr Willcocks declared a Prejudicial Interest in agenda item 10 (Update on Corner House land). Cllr Hall declared a Prejudicial Interest in agenda items 6a (Planning item – NP/15/0526/FUL) and 14c (Payment to Manorbier United FC) and a Personal Interest in agenda item 6a (Planning item – NP/15/605/FUL). Cllr Parker declared a Prejudicial Interest in agenda item 6a (Planning item – NP/15/0526/FUL).
Cllr Hughes again reminded Members that, if they felt during the meeting that they had any personal or prejudicial interests on items to be discussed, they were to disclose their interest immediately to the Chair or Clerk.
175/15
To approve and sign as a true and correct record the Draft Minutes of the Full Council Meeting held on 5 October 2015. Cllr Long proposed that the draft Minutes of the Full Council Meeting held on 5 October 2015 be accepted as a true and correct record. Seconded by Cllr Marcia Kidney. Vote taken – all in favour.
176/15
Matters Arising from the Full Council meeting held on 5 October 2015. Clerk asked for outstanding copies of the ‘Register of Members’ Interests’ form to be returned to him. 

Cllr Hughes mentioned that, normally, at this point in the meeting, he would ask the Clerk to erase the digital voice recording of the Full Council Meeting held on 5 October 2015. However, in view of an item in ‘Correspondence’, erasing the tape at this point was not appropriate. 
177/15
To receive and consider any correspondence. Cllr Hughes brought forward the correspondence 
folder. Clerk and Cllr Hughes highlighted the following which had been deemed ‘Urgent/Important’;
· Cllr Hughes reported that, after the 5 October 2015 meeting, he had received a telephone call from the head teacher of Manorbier School asking if the letter from the head girls of Manorbier School had been read out in full at that meeting. Cllr Hughes had confirmed this fact. Cllr Hall reported that a conversation about the letter had taken place at a meeting held on 6 October 2015 at the Beach Break cafe inferring that Full Council had queried whether the head girls had actually written the letter sent to MCC. Cllr Hall said he confirmed (at the Beach Break meeting) that nothing had been said along those lines whatsoever and that Cllr Hughes had read out the letter in full and had complimented the head girls on their letter. Cllr Hughes then read out in full a letter the Clerk had received dated 13 October 2015 from Dr and Mrs Stace-Smith requesting information and Minutes from the 5 October 2015 MCC meeting, both recorded and written. The letter was submitted as a Freedom of Information Act (FoI) request. Clerk had replied to this letter on 22 October 2015. This was read out in full by Cllr Hughes. The letter offered a meeting at which the digital tape recording of the 5 October 2015 meeting could be listened to and, if necessary, taped by Dr and Mrs Stace-Smith. Clerk sent a further letter to Dr and Mrs Stace-Smith on 4 November 2015 enclosing a copy of the draft Minutes of the 5 October 2015 meeting and again asking if they would like to listen to the digital voice recording of that meeting. Clerk confirmed that no response had yet been received to either letter. Cllr Hughes reported that Pembrokeshire County Council (PCC) had now replied to the Head Girls’ letter (which MCC had copied to PCC) about their request for provision of a shared use path between Manorbier Village, Skrinkle and Manorbier School. Cllr Hughes read out the PCC response in full. Cllr Hughes said that he considered that MCC had followed all administrative and FoI procedures correctly and had spent a considerable amount of time on this query. Clerk was not able to delete the digital tape recording of the 5 October 2015 meeting at this point due to the on-going FoI request and awaited a reply from Dr and Mrs Stace-Smith. Cllr Hine declared a Personal Interest in this item and mentioned that he had conversed with Mrs Joan Stace about the community minibus. Cllr Hughes confirmed that the minibus was not a part of this matter. Cllr Hall added that one of the parents of one of the head girls had asked him if the letter from the Head Girls had been read out in full as she had heard that it had not been. Cllr Hall said that he had confirmed that it had been read out in full. Cllr Marcia Kidney asked the Clerk if the recording of the meeting was used a lot in transcribing the Minutes of meetings. Clerk confirmed that he did use the tape and that it was a useful back up to his written notes. Cllr Parker asked if it was a requirement to read letters out in full. Cllr Hughes said it was not a requirement (as confirmed previously by the Monitoring Officer) as all correspondence was made available before and after meetings for Members to read. Cllr Hughes suggested that ‘Erasing of the tape from 5 October 2015 meeting’ be an early agenda item at the December 2015 meeting. This would also give enough time for a response from Dr and Mrs Stace-Smith. Members content.
· Email from Helen Brickell about provision of a Christmas Tree for Manorbier Newton. 

· Email from Cllr Hine about Manorbier School’s excellent Estyn Report and suggesting MCC write to the school to offer its congratulations. Cllr Hall proposed that a letter of congratulations be sent. Seconded by Cllr Long. Vote taken – all in favour.  

· Email from Cllr Hine updating on matters discussed at the One Voice Wales SRG meeting.

· Letter from Val Bradley about walking dogs through Jameston Play Area. Members discussed the letter and noted that the Zip Wire was going to be repaired. Clerk had acknowledged the letter. Cllr Willcocks proposed that a brief reply be sent to Val Bradley confirming that MCC had implemented a ban on dogs in the play area (signs now in place) but would be monitoring the position. Seconded by Cllr Hall. Vote taken – all in favour.
· Letter from Keep Wales Tidy requesting a donation toward their work. Members noted that they had undertaken a beach clean at Manorbier last year. Cllr Long proposed a donation be made of £50. Seconded by Cllr Marcia Kidney. Vote taken – all in favour.
· Email from OVW about registering to receive Wild Flower seeds in 2016. Clerk had registered MCC.

· Email from PCC about a meeting on 16 November 2015 to discuss Welsh Government’s review into its grant funding for Community Councils. No nominations to attend. 


All other correspondence was brought forward and taken as noted. All correspondence can be 
viewed by Councillors ahead of Full Council meetings (from about 6.45pm) and/or by contacting 
Ian Morris, Clerk, after meetings.

178/15
To receive and consider the following planning applications and other notices;

a) C30/15 – Tree works within grounds of Manorbier Castle, Manorbier. Cllr Long proposed recommending approval. Seconded by Cllr Hine. Vote taken – all in favour.

b) NP/15/0605/FUL – Private access road for 4 Morfa Terrace and other works at 4 Morfa Terrace, Manorbier. Cllr Hall declared a Personal Interest in this item. Clerk reported that he had received a call from Mrs Greenish, the daughter of elderly residents opposite Morfa Terrace, about expansion of the access road and possible road congestion caused by additional horse boxes. Members noted that the planning documents showed that development was alongside 4 Morfa Terrace and no expansion of the access road was envisaged. Cllr Parker said any developments would need to be sympathetic to the area as it was located within a conservation area. Cllr Long proposed recommending approval of this application. Seconded by Cllr Hine. Vote taken – all in favour. 

Cllr Hall and Cllr Parker left the room at this point (8.10pm).

c) NP/15/0526/FUL – New clubhouse at Buttyland Caravan Park, Station Road, Manorbier. Cllr Hughes reported that PCNPA had responded to some of the 12 queries raised by MCC at its last meeting. Cllr Hughes read out the response from PCNPA which stated that the manager’s accommodation was not part of the application. The response also mentioned landscaping, amenity and privacy and surface and foul water drainage. Members considered that the manager’s accommodation was part of the application and that PCNPA had not answered all of the twelve queries raised after the last meeting. Clerk was asked to respond to PCNPA and to ask for all the queries raised by MCC to be answered. Cllr Hughes also mentioned a previous Enforcement Order placed on Buttyland Caravan Park. Cllr Long expressed concern that MCC was not being kept informed and updated on developments at Buttyland Caravan Park. County Cllr Phillip Kidney offered to find out more about the Enforcement Order (reducing number of stored caravans). Cllr Marcia Kidney proposed that a further response be sent back to PCNPA asking for all the twelve queries to be answered and that MCC again defer a decision on this application. Seconded by Cllr Long. Vote taken – 5 in favour. 

Cllr Hall and Cllr Parker returned to the room at 8.20pm.

d) Other planning notices were noted, including an appeal, approvals and withdrawal of 15/0392/PA – Proposed installation of 20m High Lattice Tower Mobile Phone Base Station on The Ridgeway, Penally. A further letter had also been received from Mrs Barbara Key about Cobb’s Field, Manorbier. Cllr Hall mentioned he was aware of the concerns of neighbours about future developments on the site. Clerk was asked to send a further response to Mrs Key stating that MCC was not aware of any further development at the site at the present time. A written update on the LDP projects was also provided by PCNPA.
179/15
To receive and consider the Financial Statement from 12 September 2015 to 13 October 2015. Clerk’s statement showed that the opening balance on the Community Account at the start of the period was £17,302.18 and that transactions totalling £4,230.57 had cleared the account and £2,982.60 had been paid into the account. The balance of the Base Rate Tracker Account remained at £18,882.45. Cllr Long proposed that the Financial Statement be accepted as a true and accurate record of MCC’s financial position, seconded by Cllr Willcocks. Vote taken – all in favour.


180/15
To receive and consider the County Councillor’s Report. County Cllr Phillip Kidney provided the following updates;

· PCC would need to make budget savings in excess of £15m next year. Education and Social Services will, however, be ring fenced.
· No further news on the NP/14/0466 planning refusal appeal to Welsh Government.
· Clerk confirmed that MCC’s insurance policy covers the Jameston Play Area equipment. PCC had recently inspected the play area to the surprise of MCC. MCC now commission RoSPA to inspect Jameston Play Area. Neil McCarthy looking at the rubber matting replacement.
· Speed tubes will be installed in Jameston but currently on a waiting list. 
· Ian Westley, PCC, to write to MCC soon about future partnership working arrangements. 
181/15
Action Tracking: To receive updates on the following matters;
· Provision of a defibrillator for MCC’s area – Cllr Hine reported that the training session had been held and that the defibrillator (and a box to house the defibrillator) was now available and stored at Manorbier Village Stores. Cllr Hine said that its batteries would last for five years. Cllr Marcia Kidney said that the training was excellent and proposed that a letter of thanks be sent to the Welsh Ambulance Service. Seconded by Cllr Hall. Vote taken – all in favour. Cllr Hine was thanked for his work on this matter.
· Jameston Play Area – Clerk confirmed that Tawny Wood had agreed to replace the zip wire posts at their original quotation costs. PCC had also, unexpectedly, inspected the play area and reported back. Clerk had copied to Cllrs Hine and Willcocks. Cllr Willcocks’ reported on his latest inspection and confirmed issues with the swing chains, shackle and bolts that had been highlighted in PCC’s report. Clerk reported that RoSPA had mentioned some corrosion issues in their annual report in July 2015. Cllr Hughes asked Helen Brickell to contact an engineer used previously, in Manorbier Newton, to see if he could help with these issues.
· Casual Vacancy in Manorbier Ward – Clerk confirmed that appropriate Notices of Casual Vacancy (Call for an Election) had been displayed around MCC’s area, following Terry John’s departure from Full Council. Deadline for responses had not yet passed.

Cllr Willcocks left the room at this point (8.45) having declared a Prejudicial Interest in the following item. 
182/15 
To consider an update on registration of Corner House land, Jameston. Clerk confirmed that MCC’s solicitors had raised further questions about the Corner House land. Solicitors had also asked that the Statement of Truth be checked for accuracy by the Clerk. Some Members were able to provide information, to the best of their knowledge and ability, on use of the land before Corner House was built; how the land came into the hands of MCC; how boundaries were defined, erected and maintained; use of the gate on the southern boundary, giving access to Westley House and evidence of rental payments. County Cllr Kidney also offered to speak with his mother about some of these points.   
         
Cllr Willcocks rejoined the meeting at 8.53pm.

183/15 
To consider an update on action in respect of Dog Fouling in MCC’s area, including at Jameston Play Area. Cllr Hall confirmed that the two metal signs had now been erected at Jameston Play Area. Cllr Hughes said MCC would monitor the position.
184/15
To consider and agree feedback on PCC’s Draft Charter with Town and Community Councils. Cllr Hughes reminded Members that they had all received a copy of the draft Charter with the agenda for this meeting. Clerk summarised the background to the Charter and its aims. Full Council discussed and agreed MCC’s responses and asked the Clerk to take forward and send back to PCC. 
185/15
To consider and approve the costs of three Christmas Trees for MCC’s area. Cllr Hughes offered to source three Christmas trees for MCC’s area. Cllr Long proposed that Cllr Hughes purchase three Christmas trees up to a value of £250 for all three. Seconded by Cllr Hine. Vote taken – all in favour.
186/15
To approve the following outstanding invoices for payment;

a) I P Morris – £20.84 - postage and storage containers. Cllr Hall proposed payment of this invoice. Seconded by Cllr Marcia Kidney. Vote taken – all in favour.
b) Logan Cardy - £40.00 (retrospective) - 2 metal signs – Cllr Long proposed retrospective approval of this invoice. Seconded by Cllr Willcocks. Vote taken – all in favour.

Cllr Hall left the meeting at this point (9.16pm).

c) Manorbier United FC - £177.00 – Insurance for Bonfire event. Cllr Parker proposed payment of this invoice. Seconded by Cllr Hine. Vote taken – 6 in favour.  

Cllr Hall returned to the room (9.17pm).

d) RBL Poppy Wreath - £27.00 – poppy wreath. Cllr Willcocks proposed payment of this invoice. Seconded by Cllr Hine. Vote taken – all in favour.

187/15
To consider any Emergency Items and/or Outstanding Issues before Full Council. 

Cllr Marcia Kidney reported on venues for MCC’s Christmas dinner and recommended Waves at Celtic Haven. Details of their menu were provided. Members content to go to Waves on 11 December 2015 at 7.30pm.
Cllr Hughes confirmed that the next meeting of MCC would be held on Monday 7 December 2015 at 7.00pm. There being no further business, the meeting closed at 9.20pm.
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